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	Summary
	This report details the outline revenue budget proposals and the proposed indicative borough subscription and charges for 2015/16.

These proposals were considered by the Executive Sub-Committee at its meeting on 13 November. The Executive Sub-Committee agreed to recommend that the full Committee approves these proposals.


	
	

	Recommendations
	The Committee is asked to approve:

· The changes in individual levies and charges for 2015/16 as follows:

· The Parking Core Administration Charge of £1,500 per borough and for TfL (2014/15 - £1,500; paragraph 38);

· The total Parking Enforcement Service Charge of £0.4333 which will be distributed to boroughs and TfL in accordance with PCNs issued in 2013/14 (2014/15 - £0.4519 per PCN; paragraphs 35-37);

· The Concessionary Fares Administration Charge of £8,674 per borough (2014/15 - £8,674; paragraph 16);

· The Taxicard Administration Charge to boroughs of £338,182 in total (2014/15 - £417,360; paragraphs 17-19). 

· No charge to boroughs in respect of the Lorry Control Administration Charge, which is fully covered by estimated PCN income (2014/15 - £98,612; average charge £3,287; paragraphs 20-21);

· Congestion Charging Appeals – to be recovered on a full cost recovery basis, subject to the continuing agreement of the GLA under the contract arrangements that run until December 2016 (paragraph 28);

· The Parking and Traffic Appeals Charge of £33.40 per appeal or £29.97 per appeal where electronic evidence is provided by the enforcing authority (2014/15 - £38.54/£36.92 per appeal; paragraph 29);

· The TRACE (Electronic) Charge of £8.60 per transaction (2014/15 - £10.40; paragraphs 33-34);

· The TRACE (Fax) Charge of £8.80 per transaction (2014/15 -   £12.83; paragraphs 33-34); and

· The TEC
 Charge of £0.20 per transaction (2014/15 - £0.20; paragraphs 33-34);

· The provisional gross revenue expenditure of £377.058 million for 2015/16, as detailed in Appendix A; 
· On the basis of the agreement of the above proposed charges, the provisional gross revenue income budget of £377.058 million for 2015/16, with no proposed recommended transfer from uncommitted reserves to produce a balanced budget, as shown in Appendix B; and
· The indicative charges to individual boroughs set out in Appendix C.
The Committee is also asked to note the current position on reserves, as set out in paragraphs 54-58 and Table 9 of this report.


	


 Introduction 

1. This report details the outline revenue budget proposals and the proposed indicative borough subscription and charges for 2015/16. These proposals were considered by the Executive Sub-Committee at its meeting on 13 November. The Executive Sub-Committee agreed to recommend that the full Committee approves these proposals.
2. The report will, therefore, examine the key features of the proposed budget for 2015/16 and make proposals as to the level of charges for the Committee’s consideration. 

Proposed Revenue Budget 2015/16 - Overview

3. The proposals in this report incorporate the following assumptions:

· Estimated part-year savings of £1.011 million arising from the new parking services managed contract, which is effective from July 2015;
· The London Lorry Control scheme becoming fully financed from enforcement income, saving £99,000;

· The 2009 office refurbishment works at the Angel Square Hearing Centre now bring fully depreciated, together with the end of lease dilapidation costs no longer having to be provide for, saving £134,000;

· The introduction of charging for lost/damages taxicard passes, subject to TEC decision in December 2014 or February 2015, could potentially raise £36,000 per annum;

· An increase in the TfL element of the freedom pass settlement for 2015/16 of £6.326 million, or 2%;
· An increase in the ATOC element of the freedom pass settlement of  £520,000 (2.5%) plus 10% (£200,000) in respect of non-TfL bus operators;

· TfL will provide an annual fixed S.159 grant of £9.771 million, inclusive of estimated Annual Taxicard Tariff inflation of 1.5% for Taxicard in 2015/16, compared to the base £9.627 million for 2014/15. The total borough contribution towards the Taxicard scheme in 2015/16 is estimated to be £1.727 million, although this will be adjusted to reflect actual borough budgets when they are confirmed in February 2015;

· Estimated Freedom Pass issue costs to increase from £1.35 million to £1.518 million to reflect the anticipated renewal of up to 200,000 passes in 2015/16, although this £100,000 increase is contained within the existing income envelope of the Committee;

· Income and expenditure budgets of £977,000 in respect of hearing Parking Appeals on Private Land (POPLA), split between estimated fixed costs of £283,000 and estimated variable costs of £694,000, all fully rechargeable to the British Parking Association (BPA). The estimated volume of appeals for 2015/16 is 23,400;
· A 1% cost of living increase on all salary costs, including adjudicators’ fees. The overall staffing budget continues to include a £30,000 provision for maternity cover and the vacancy level remains at 2%; 
· A zero inflationary increase in all other running cost budgets for 2015/16, unless subject to binding contractual increases; 
· Additional central recharges arising out of the London Councils –wide review of the existing accounting policy of £249,000; and
· As detailed in Appendix C.1, overall estimated savings of £929,000 to boroughs and TfL arising from the net savings highlighted in this report, assuming that the detailed proposed charges for 2015/16 are approved by the full Committee in December.
4. The proposals in this report recommend the following:

· The Parking Core administration charge being held at the 2014/15 level of £1,500;

· A reduction in the  unit cost of a parking appeal charged to boroughs and TfL street management of £5.14 per appeal, or 13.3%, which increases to a saving of £6.95 per appeal, or 18.8% for appeals where evidence is submitted electronically;

· A reduction in the Parking Enforcement service charge of £0.0186 per PCN, or 4.12%, which will be apportioned to boroughs and TfL in accordance with the total number of PCNs issued by enforcing authorities in 2013/14;

· The Freedom Pass administration charge of £8,674 being held at the 2014/15 level;

· A reduction in the total Taxicard administration charge of £79,000, or 18.9%, which will be apportioned to boroughs in accordance with the scheme membership as at 30 September 2014;
· A reduction in the average Lorry Control administration charge of £3,287, meaning that for 2015/16, there will be no contribution from boroughs towards the scheme as the cost can be met from PCN income collected; 
· A reduction in the TRACE electronic charge of £1.80, or 17.3% per transaction;

· A reduction in the TRACE fax charge of  £4.03, or 31.4%, per transaction; and
· The charges for each TEC transaction being held at the 2013/14 level of £0.20.

5. These charges are reviewed annually in order to identify efficiencies and, where appropriate, reduce charges further for boroughs and TfL.

6. The following paragraphs detail the main proposed budget headings for 2015/16 and highlight any significant changes over 2014/15. The proposed level of expenditure for 2015/16 amount to £377.058 million. A sum of £364.473 million relates to direct expenditure on the Freedom Pass and the Taxicard schemes, leaving £12.585 million relating to expenditure on parking and traffic related traded service and other operating expenditure. This compares to a comparable sum of £13.664 million for the current year, a reduction of £1.079 million, or 7.9%.
Freedom Pass

7. The main settlement with TfL for concessionary travel on its service is estimated to be £327.922 million. This represents a provisional increase of £6.326 million, or 2.4%, on the figure of £321.596 million for 2014/15. The proposed 2.0% increase is split between 2.5% relating to fares increase, offset by a reduction to journey volumes of 0.34% and a rebate relating to prior years of 0.16%.
8. The budget in respect of the Association of Train Operating Companies (ATOC) has been increased by £520,000 to £21.334 million to take into account the anticipated settlement for 2015/16, an increase of 2.5% on the figure of £20.814 million for the current year. 
9. The budget of £2 million for payments to other bus operators for local journeys originating in London has been increased by £200,000, or 10% for 2015/16, based on projected increases in journey volumes (6.5%) and fares (5.65%; effective August 2015), which will be reflected in claims being lodged by operators. 

10. The budget for the freedom pass issuing costs has been reviewed to reflect the post-2015 reissue exercise. The combined budget for 2014/15 of £1.35 million for annual survey and reissue costs and the annual contribution by boroughs towards the 2015 reissue exercise has been enhanced by £168,000 to £1.518 million to cover the estimated further reissue of up to 200,000 passes in 2015/16, which are outside the substantive 2015 exercise. This budget will be reviewed each year in the light of immediate reissue numbers in the run up to the next substantive reissue exercise in 2020. 
11. In addition, officers’ view is that the reissue of over new 800,000 freedom passes in the period up until April 2015 will lead to a potential reduction in the number of lost or faulty passes and that this will impact of the income collected from reissuing such passes. The income budget for replacement passes has, therefore, been held at £500,000. 

12. During the four-year period 2011/12 until 2014/15, boroughs agreed to make an annual contribution of £400,000 in total to a specific reserve to accumulate funds to contribute towards the cost of the 2015 pass reissue exercise, which is currently estimated to cost £3.141 million. At this stage, it is recommended that instead of a bespoke annual contribution from boroughs, any annual surplus arising from both the freedom pass issuing costs budget of £1.518 million (paragraph 40) and replacement freedom passes income budget of £500,000 (paragraph 41) will be transferred to a specific reserves to accumulate funds to offset the cost of the next pass reissue exercise scheduled for 2020. This process will be reviewed on an annual basis and may result in a bespoke annual contribution from boroughs being reinstated at a later stage in order to ensure a substantive fund in accumulated for the 2020 reissue.
13. Final negotiations on the actual amounts payable will be completed in time for the meeting of the full Committee on 11 December and any late variations to these provisional figures will be tabled at this meeting. 

14. A summary of the freedom pass costs for 2015/16, compared to the current year, can be summarised in Table 1 below:

Table 1 – Comparative financing of Freedom Pass 2015/16 and 2014/15
	Estimated Cost of Freedom Pass
	2015/16(£000)
	2014/15(£000)

	TfL Settlement
	327,922
	321,596

	ATOC Settlement
	21,334
	20,814

	Non TfL Bus Operators Settlement
	2,200
	2,000

	Survey and Reissue Costs
	1,518
	950

	Provision for 2020 freedom pass reissue
	-
	400

	Total Cost
	352,974
	345,760


15. The total cost of the scheme is fully funded by boroughs and the estimated cost payable by boroughs in 2015/16 of £352.974 million compares to £345.760 million payable for 2014/15, an increase of £7.214 million or 2.1%. The majority of costs payable by boroughs will be apportioned in accordance with usage data, in accordance with the agreed recommendations of the arbitrator in 2008.

16. The administration of the freedom pass covers London Councils costs in negotiating the annual settlements and managing the relationships with transport operators and contractors. For 2015/16, the total cost is estimated to be £371,899, compared to the subsidised £315,989 in 2014/15. This equates to £11,270 per borough. However, after determining the overall financial position of the Committee through the range of charges proposed in this report, this allows for this charge to remain at the 2014/15 reduced level of £8,674 per borough, which members are asked to approve.
Taxicard

17. As stated in paragraph 3, TfL will provide an annual fixed S.159 grant of £9.771 million, inclusive of Annual Taxicard Tariff inflation for 2015/16 of £144,401 (1.5%). The total borough contribution towards the Taxicard scheme in 2015/16 is estimated to be £1.727 million, although the decision on boroughs’ contributions is a matter for boroughs to take individually and will be confirmed in February 2015. The base budgetary provision for the contract with CityFleet Networks Limited, owner and operator of Computer Cab Plc, with effect from 1 April 2015, will be £11.498 million, a provisional reduction of £1.189 million on the revised budget of £13.189 million for the current year. 

18. The cost of administration of the Taxicard Scheme is estimated to be £478,950 in 2015/16 compared to £547,781 in 2014/15.  After excluding the contribution from TfL towards these costs of £104,768 and anticipated income of £36,000 from replacement taxicards (subject on Committee approval), the net cost to be charged to boroughs in 2015/16 is £338,182, compared to £417,360 in 2014/15, a reduction of £79,178 or 18.9%. 
19. The Taxicard membership data as at 30 September 2014 has been cleansed to exclude members who had not used their Taxicard since March 2012. The outcome has been to reduce the scheme membership from 104,340 to 76,018, a reduction of 28,322, or 27.1%. This has increased the underlying unit cost of a permit to £4.45. However, the overall reduction in scheme cost highlighted in paragraph 18 will ensure that all but six boroughs will see a reduction in its contribution to the scheme in 2015/16.
Lorry Control Scheme

20. This is calculated in the same manner as the freedom pass and taxicard administration charge, although it is apportioned to boroughs in accordance with the ONS mid-year population figures for, in the case of 2015/16, June 2013. The total cost of administering the scheme is estimated to be £541,793 in 2015/16, compared to £548,612 in 2014/15. 
21. After consideration of projected income of £550,000 from PCNs issued in relation to the scheme, after analysing receipts over the past two financial years, it is proposed that there will be no charge to the 29 participating boroughs plus TfL towards the scheme in 2015/16. The total saving amounts to £98,612, an average annual saving of £3,287 per participant. 

Parking and Traffic Adjudicators Fees 
22. The budget for adjudicators’ fees and training will be increased for 2015/16, in accordance with the recommendation of the Senior Salaries Review Board in respect of the 2014 pay award. This mechanism, which was agreed by TEC in November 2001, keeps the Adjudicators’ pay at 80% of that for Group 7 full-time judicial appointments outside London. This hourly rate increases by £0.60 from £59.40 to £60.00, marginally over 1%, inclusive of employers’ National Insurance Contributions. 
23. The estimated volume of PATAS appeals for 2015/16, based volumes in the first half of 2014/15, is 69,434, marginally less than the 70,000 level for the current year. The actual number of appeals heard in 2013/14 was 67,731 including Statutory Declarations, Moving Traffic Offences and Lorry Ban Appeals. 
24. Based on the average throughput of appeals for the first six months of the current year of 3.03 appeals heard per hour (compared to 3.29 appeals per hour when the current years budget was set last December), the PATAS adjudicators’ fees base budget of £1.264 million has been increased by £96,000 to £1.360 million for 2015/16 to reflect the current throughput rate, and then inflated by £14,000 to £1.374 million to reflect the pay award. 
Congestion Charging Adjudicators Fees 
25. The estimated volume of appeals for 2015/16, based volumes in the first half of 2014/15, is 7,352, a reduction on the figure of 8,000 for the current year. The actual number of CC Appeals dealt with in 2013/14, including Statutory Declarations, was 7,826. 

26. The budget for CC adjudicators’ fees has, therefore, been reduced by £34,000 from £156,000 to £120,000 for 2015/16 to reflect the current throughput rate, and then inflated by £1,000 to £123,000 to reflect the pay award. 
Appeals Unit Charges 2015/16 
27. The estimated overall cost for each appeal for 2015/16 is laid out in Table 2 below:
Table 2 – Proposed Unit Cost for Appeals 2015/16
	
	P&T
	CC

	Estimated Appeal Nos.
	69,434
	7,352

	Average Case per hour
	3.03
	3.6

	Adjudicator Hours
	22,899
	2,042

	
	
	

	Expenditure
	
	

	Adjudicators Fees
	1,373,965
	122,538

	Contractor Variable Cost
	792,450
	69,385

	Postage/Admin
	152,755
	16,174

	Total
	2,319,170
	208,097

	Income
	
	

	Hearing Fees
	2,319,1710
	208,097

	Indicative Unit Cost of Appeal
	33.40
	28.30


28. London Councils is contracted to provide the congestion charging appeals service up until December 2016 and it is assumed that there will be a continuation of the agreement for TfL/GLA to reimburse London Councils on an actual cost-recovery basis for the variable cost of these transactions, rather than on a unit cost basis. Continuation of this agreement into 2015/16 will ensure that a breakeven position continues in respect of these transactions, so the estimated cost of £208,097 for hearing an estimated 7,352 CC appeals will be fully recovered. The notional indicative unit cost of a CC appeal has reduced from £40.02 to £28.30 reflecting an improvement in throughput rate for hearing actual appeals from 3.04 per hour to 3.6 per hour, the effect of the reduced contractor unit costs from July 2015 along with the move to submitting more electronic evidence. However, these factors have no effect if the actual reimbursement from the GLA continues to be on a cost recovery basis. The fixed cost element of the contract remains at £493,000 for 2015/16, although London Councils has the right to review this sum if operational circumstances change.
29. For P&T appeals, based on an estimated 69,434 appeals and a projected throughput rate of 3.03 cases being heard per hour during 2015/16, the indicative unit cost for 2015/16 is £33.40, a reduction of £5.14, or 13.3% on the charge of £38.54 for 2014/15. The reduction in costs is attributable to the reduced contractor unit costs from July 2015. For appeals where electronic evidence is provided by an enforcing authority, the unit cost will reduce by a further £3.43 to £29.97 in recognition of the increased reduction in the unit charge from the contractor. This demonstrates that there is a clear financial incentive for boroughs to move towards submitting electronic evidence.
Parking Managed Services – Variable Charges to Users
30. These variable charges form part of the parking managed service contract provided by the contractor, the volumes of which the Committee has no control. The individual boroughs are responsible for using such facilities and the volumes should not, therefore, be viewed as service growth. The volumes are based on those currently being processed by the contractor and are recharged to the boroughs, TfL, the GLA and other users as part of the unit cost charge. Current trends during the first half of 2014/15 suggest that there is an overall reduction in the use of these services, compared to 2013/14. The estimated affect on expenditure trends are illustrated in Table 3 below:
Table 3 – Estimated expenditure on variable parking services 2015/16 and 2014/15
	2015/16
	Estimated Volumes (Nos)
	Contractor Charge (£)
	Expenditure Budget (£)

	TRACE (Electronic)
	47,260
	4.77/1.69
	116,260

	TRACE (Fax Transaction)
	6,294
	12.27/3.72
	36,867

	TEC
	602,234
	0.1057/0.09
	56,565

	PED/PIE
	28
	0.1057/0.09
	.

	Total
	
	
	209,694

	
	
	
	

	2014/15
	Estimated Volumes (Nos)
	Contractor

 Charge (£)
	Expenditure Budget (£)

	TRACE (Electronic)
	54,044
	4.69/4.81
	257,031

	TRACE (Fax Transaction)
	6,656
	12.08/12.38
	81,535

	TEC
	725,974
	0.104/0.1066
	76,4978

	PED/PIE
	126
	0.104/0.1066
	13

	Total
	
	
	415,076


31. The estimated reduction in expenditure between 2014/15 and 2015/16, due to the slight reduction in overall volumes and lower unit costs from the contractor with effect from July 2015, is £205,382. 
32. The corresponding estimated affect on income trends are illustrated in Table 4 below:

Table 4 – Estimated income accruing from variable parking services 2015/16 and 2014/15
	2015/16
	Estimated Volumes (Nos)
	Actual/Proposed Unit Charge (£)
	Income Budget (£)

	TRACE (Electronic)
	47,260
	8.60
	406,436

	TRACE (Fax Transaction)
	6,294
	8.80
	55,387

	TEC
	602,234
	0.20
	120,447

	PED/PIE
	28
	0.20
	6

	Total
	
	
	582,276

	
	
	
	

	2014/15
	Estimated Volumes (Nos)
	Actual Unit Charge (£)
	Income Budget (£)

	TRACE (Electronic)
	54,044
	10.40
	562,058

	TRACE (Fax Transaction)
	6,656
	12.83
	85,396

	TEC
	725,974
	0.20
	145,195

	PED/PIE
	126
	0.20
	25

	Total
	
	
	792,674


33. The corresponding estimated reduction in income, between 2014/15 and 2015/16, due to the slight reduction in volumes and the lower user charges, is £210,398, leading to a net overall reduction in budgeted income of £5,016. The charging structure historically approved by TEC for the provision of the variable parking services (excluding appeals) includes a profit element in each of the charges made to boroughs and other users for these services. This differential has been maintained in the proposed charges for 2015/16 to take on board the revised charges when the new contract starts in July 2015. 

34. The Committee is recommended, therefore to approve the following charges to users for 2015/16:
· The TRACE (Electronic) charge of £8.60 per transaction, a reduction of £1.80, or 13.3%, on the £10.40 charge for the current year;

· The TRACE (Fax) charge of £8.80 per transaction, a reduction of £4.03, or 31.4%, on the £12.83 charge for the current year; and

· The TEC charge of £0.20 per transaction, the same level as for the current year. 
Parking Enforcement Service Charge 
35. The majority of this charge is made up of the fixed cost element of the parking managed service contract provided by the contractor and the provision of accommodation and administrative support to the appeals hearing centre. The calculation for 2015/16 is complication by the fact that the new managed service contract and the move to the new premises of the appeals hearing centre are programmed to take place during July 2015. The total fixed cost is allocated to users in accordance with the number of PCNs issued, which for 2015/16 will be those issued by enforcing authorities during 2013/14, which is detailed in Appendix D.  For 2015/16, a proportion of these fixed costs will continue to be charged to the  POPLA service, so expenditure of £2.653 million needs to be recouped, compared to £2.902 million for 2014/15, which is detailed in Table 5 below: 

Table 5 – Breakdown of Parking Enforcement Charge 2014/15
	
	2015/16 (£000)
	2014/15 (£000)

	Fixed Contract Costs
	1,238
	1,479

	Hearing Centre Premises Costs
	518
	668

	Direct Staffing Costs
	477
	488

	General Office Expenditure
	160
	119

	Central Recharges
	260
	148

	Total
	2,653
	2,902


36. After top-slicing this amount for the revised fixed contract sum of £493,000 attributable to congestion charging and LEZ offences rechargeable to the GLA, a total of £2.160 million remains to be apportioned through the 4.985 million PCN’s issued by boroughs and TfL in 2013/14 in respect of parking, bus lane, moving traffic and lorry ban enforcement, compared to 4.892 million issued in 2013/14. The marginal increase in the number of PCNs issued over the two comparative years increases the spreading base, which together with a reduction in costs leads to a reduction in the actual unit charge to boroughs and TfL of £0.0186, or 4.12%, from £0.4519 to £0.4333 per PCN for 2015/16, which the Committee id asked to approve. 
37. However, the unit cost for 2014/15 of £0.4519 per PCN was derived after the Committee approved the use of uncommitted reserves of £198,153 to reduce the actual charge to boroughs and TfL. The underlying unit cost for 2014/15 is, therefore, £0.4924, so the actual reduction is £0.0591 per PCN, or 12%.
Parking Core Administration Charge

38. The core subscription covers a proportion of the cost of the central management and policy work of the Committee and its related staff, accommodation, contract monitoring and other general expenses. It is charged to boroughs and TfL at a uniform rate, which for 2014/15 was £1,500 per borough. As there is limited scope for additional savings or efficiencies to be identified from within the £51,000 this levy raises for the Committee, it is recommended that this charge be held at the current level of £1,500 per borough and TfL for 2015/16. 
39. Estimated individual borough costs for 2015/16, covering the charges highlighted in paragraphs 16-38 above, are detailed in Appendix C.1 and can be compared against the estimated charges for the current year at Appendix C.2.
Registration of Debt – Northampton County Court 
40. Expenditure in respect of the registration of debt related to parking penalties is directly recouped from the registering borough, so the transactions have a neutral effect on the financial position of the Committee. The Court Service is not intending to increase the £7 unit fee for 2015/16, as it was increased from £5 to £7 from 1 April 2011, the first increase for over 10 years. Volumes generated by users registered parking debt is not expected to exceed £4 million for the current year, so it is, therefore, proposed to hold both the income and expenditure budgets for 2015/16 at the current level of £4 million.
Contractual Commitments
41. Staffing Costs -The proposed staffing budget for TEC for 2015/16 is illustrated in Table 6 below:
	Table 6– TEC Indicative Staffing Budget 2015/16
	£000

	2014/15 Revised Budget
	2,470

	1% pay award 2014/15
	25

	Incremental salary drift
	(64)

	2015/16 Base Budget
	2,431

	
	

	Split between:
	

	Services – Parking and Traffic
	103

	Services – PATAS
	305

	Services - RUCAT
	172

	Services - POPLA
	575

	Services – Transport and Mobility
	668

	PAPA - Policy
	334

	PAPA - Communications
	219

	Chief Executive – Committee Servicing
	55

	2015/16 Base Budget
	2,431


42. In line with other London Councils funding streams, the vacancy level for 2015/16 remains at 2%. The assumed local government pay award for 2015/16 is 1%, amounting to £44,000 in total. Finally, the above figures include a reduction of £64,000 to cover the incremental salary drift.
43. The £18,987 budgetary provision for member’s allowances has been maintained at the 2014/15 level, as has the provision for maternity cover of £30,000.

44. Accommodation Costs – Angel Square/Chancery Exchange – As members will be aware, London Councils has recently agreed draft Heads of Terms for new premises for the appeals hearing centre at Chancery Exchange, EC4. The move is projected for early July 2015; however due to uncertainty surrounding the precise time that the leasehold responsibilities end at Angel Square and start at Chancery Exchange, 14 months rental liability for 2015/16 has been included in the budget. This assumes occupancy and move from Angel Square up until 31 July 2015 and hand over during/post refurbishment with effect from 1 June 2015.

45.  The budget for 2015/16 covers the part year cost of the leasehold agreement for both premises of £568,913, plus the budget for other premises costs of £43,128. In addition, whilst there is no need to provide for depreciation in respect of the refurbishment costs of Chancery Exchange until 2016/17, it is prudent to start a provision for potential dilapidation and reinstatement costs payable at the end of the Chancery Exchange lease of £14,126 per annum. The premises costs of both sites are fully recovered as part of the Parking Enforcement service charge (refer paragraphs 35-37).
46. Accommodation Costs - Southwark Street – This is included as part of central recharges cost and covers the 16.73 staff based at Southwark Street who are directly chargeable to the TEC funding stream. Use of this accommodation will attract a per capita desk space charge of £6,323, a £435 or 6.4% reduction on the charge of £6,758 for 2014/15, equating to £105,790. In addition, ancillary premises costs such as cleaning, security and maintenance contracts, plus accumulated depreciation, again apportioned on a per capita basis, come to £67,815. The recharges in respect of the Southwark Street accommodation forms part of the administration charge for the direct services– for the freedom pass, taxicard, health emergency badge and the lorry control scheme, as detailed in paragraphs 7-21 of this report.
Discretionary Expenditure
47. Research Budget – It is recommended that the budget of £40,000 for 2015/16 is maintained at the current year’s level.
48. General/Office Costs - The budgetary provision of £737,000 for 2015/16 is broken down in Table 7 below: 

	Table 7 – TEC General/Office costs budget 2015/16
	£000

	2014/15 Revised Budget
	680

	Volume changes on appeals numbers – postage/stationery
	(3)

	POPLA fixed and variable costs
	-

	Revised SLA/Audit charges
	60

	2015/16 Base Budget 
	737

	
	

	Split between:
	

	System Developments 
	50

	General/Office Costs – postage, telephones, copiers, etc.
	264

	Appeals administration – postage/stationery
	220

	Staff Training/Recruitment Advertising
	28

	Staff Travel
	4

	External audit fees
	29

	City of London finance, legal, HR and IT SLA
	142

	2015/16 Base Budget 
	737


49. The increase of £57,000 primarily relates to the additional charges for the support service SLAs provided by the City of London and for external audit fees. As noted in the report to the full Committee in July on the pre-audited financial results for 2013/14, there was a change in the accounting policy for recharging central overhead costs following a review of the existing policy during 2013/14. The purpose of the review was to establish a methodology for apportioning central cost in a more relevant and equitable manner that is free from the risk of cross subsidisation of funding streams.

50. The previous accounting policy apportioned residual central overhead costs by budgetary provisions for salary costs and the number of desk spaces for non-salary costs. The new accounting policy replaces the use of desk spaces with a Full-time Equivalent (FTE) unit in areas where it is a more appropriate method of apportioning costs. The new policy also ensures that all funding streams and projects bear their fair share of all central overhead costs. The new accounting policy and resulting financial model was endorsed by the external auditors during the course of the audit of the 2013/14 accounts, which was concluded in September. The general outcome from the review was an increase in charges to funding streams such as TEC and Grants and to externally funded projects such as LEPT and POPLA. The resulting additional income accruing to the London Councils Joint Committee will allow for options for the reduction in the main Joint Committee subscription to be considered by the Leaders’ Committee during the course of the budget setting process.
51. No inflation has been allowed for 2015/16 on general running costs, except where there are contractual commitments. This applies to all London Councils budgets. 
Central Recharges
52. Following the revision to the accounting policy for recharging central overhead costs, as detailed in paragraphs 49-50 above, the budgetary provision of £444,000 for 2014/15 has been increased by £193,000 to £637,000 to reflect the outcome of the new charging mechanism. Of the £637,000 proposed budget for 2015/16, an amount of £603,000 feeds into the recharges for the direct services administration charges based at Southwark Street and for PATAS and the POPLA service at the appeals hearing centre. This compares to £409,000 in 2014/15.
Other Income
53. Miscellaneous Income – It is estimated that income of £76,000 will accrue from three main sources in 2015/16. Firstly, £43,000 is expected to accrue for the administration of the Health Emergency badge (HEB) in the form of registration fees and charges for badges to Doctors Surgeries. This will enable this service to be provided at no cost to boroughs. Secondly, £31,000 is expected to accrue from London Transport for secretarial services provided by the Committee during the concessionary fares negotiations. Finally the income budget for the sales of leaflets and maps and other miscellaneous sales will remain at £2,000. 
Committee Reserves
54. Table 8 below updates the Committee on the revised estimated level of reserves as at 31 March 2015, if all current known liabilities and commitments are considered:
Table 8– Analysis of Estimated Uncommitted Reserves as at 31 March 2015
	
	General Reserve
	Specific Reserve
	Total

	
	£000
	£000
	£000

	Audited reserves at 31 March 2014
	1,886
	1,800
	3,686

	IT system developments brought forward from 2013/14
	(57)
	-
	(57)

	One-off payment to boroughs
	(170)
	-
	(170)

	Utilised in 2014/15 budget setting process
	(255)
	-
	(255)

	Indicative Residual Reserves
	1,404
	1,800
	3,204

	Transfer from revenue account
	-
	400
	400

	Transfer between reserves
	(941)
	941
	-

	Provision for relocation of appeals hearing centre to be charged to revenue account
	(350)
	-
	(350)

	Projected revenue surplus 2014/15
	188
	-
	188

	Proposed use in setting 2015/16 budget
	-
	-
	-

	Estimated Residual Balances at 31 March 2015
	301
	3,141
	3,442


55. Audited general reserves of £1.886 million as at 31 March 2014 fully reflect the provision of £1.198 million required by the external auditors in the 2013/14 final accounts in respect of an objection made to the 2012/13 accounts by a London resident in respect of the POPLA service. Moving forward, the projected reserves as at 31 March 2015 assumes the final transfer of £400,000 from the revenue account in 2014/15 to the specific reserve achieve the overall contribution of £2.2 million from boroughs towards the cost of the 2015 freedom pass renewal exercise. As reported to the full Committee in July, the revised estimated cost of the 2015 freedom pass renewal exercise is £3.141 million, necessitating a further transfer of £941,000 from the general reserve, as illustrated in Table 9.
56. The Committee will also be aware that it will incur significant costs over the next nine months in securing and refurbishing premises for a new appeals hearing centre. Premises at Chancery Exchange, EC4 have been identified for this purpose and legal advisors are currently finalising terms prior to letting a contract for the refurbishment of the premises. The majority of the costs of the refurbishment works will be capitalised and charged to revenue as depreciation over the ten year life of the lease from 2016/17 onwards. However, an earmarked sum of £350,000 has been made from uncommitted general reserves to cover the cost of the relocation of the appeals hearing centre from Angel Square to Chancery Exchange by the end of July 2015 that is likely to be charged direct to the revenue account. 

57. After taking into account the above key short-term priorities, plus the forecast surplus of £188,000 for the current year (which is subject to a separate report on this agenda), uncommitted general reserves are forecast to be £301,000 at the year-end. This figure is significantly lower than in recent times and, therefore, there is no proposed further use of reserves in these budget proposals before members at this meeting. Uncommitted general reserves of £301,000 equates to 2.56% of proposed operating and trading expenditure of £11.735 million in 2015/16. This figure is within the Committee’s formal policy on reserves, agreed in December 2005 that reserves should equate to between 2-3% of annual operating expenditure. Therefore, it is clear that there is little room for further flexibility in the short term in managing the Committee’s budgeted resources, and the Services officer management team will need to be alert to potential risks to this financial position during the course of the year.
58. However, the savings and efficiencies highlighted in this report has allowed for significant reductions to be offered to boroughs and TfL through the proposed charges for 2015/16 in respect of the range of functions provided by the Committee. Appendix C.1 indicates overall estimated savings of £929,000 to boroughs and TfL arising from the net savings highlighted in this report, assuming that the detailed proposed charges for 2015/16 are agreed by the Executive Sub-Committee and approved by the full Committee in December.

Summary
59. This report details the outline revenue budget proposals and the proposed indicative borough subscription and charges for 2015/16. The Executive Sub-Committee considered these proposals at its meeting on 13 November. The Executive Sub-Committee agreed to recommend that the full Committee approves these proposals, which are now presented for final approval. The proposed level of expenditure for 2015/16 amount to £377.058 million. A sum of £364.473 million relates to direct expenditure on the Freedom Pass and the Taxicard schemes, leaving £12.585 million relating to expenditure on parking and traffic related traded service and other operating expenditure. This compares to a comparable sum of £13.664 million for the current year, a reduction of £1.079 million, or 7.9%.
Recommendations
60. The Committee is asked to approve:

· The changes in individual levies and charges for 2015/16 as follows:

· The Parking Core Administration Charge of £1,500 per borough and for TfL (2014/15 - £1,500; paragraph 38);

· The total Parking Enforcement Service Charge of £0.4333 which will be distributed to boroughs and TfL in accordance with PCNs issued in 2013/14 (2014/15 - £0.4519 per PCN; paragraphs 35-37);

· The Concessionary Fares Administration Charge of £8,674 per borough (2014/15 - £8,674; paragraph 16);

· The Taxicard Administration Charge to boroughs of £338,182 in total (2014/15 - £417,360; paragraphs 17-19). 

· No charge to boroughs in respect of the Lorry Control Administration Charge, which is fully covered by estimated PCN income (2014/15 - £98,612; average charge £3,287; paragraphs 20-21);

· Congestion Charging Appeals – to be recovered on a full cost recovery basis, subject to the continuing agreement of the GLA under the contract arrangements that run until December 2016 (paragraph 28);

· The Parking and Traffic Appeals Charge of £33.40 per appeal or £29.97 per appeal where electronic evidence is provided by the enforcing authority (2014/15 - £38.54/£36.92 per appeal; paragraph 29);

· The TRACE (Electronic) Charge of £8.60 per transaction (2014/15 - £10.40; paragraphs 33-34);

· The TRACE (Fax) Charge of £8.80 per transaction (2014/15 -   £12.83; paragraphs 33-34); and

· The TEC Charge of £0.20 per transaction (2014/15 - £0.20; paragraphs 33-34);

· The provisional gross revenue expenditure of £377.058 million for 2015/16, as detailed in Appendix A; 

· On the basis of the agreement of the above proposed charges, the provisional gross revenue income budget of £377.058 million for 2015/16, with no proposed recommended transfer from uncommitted reserves to produce a balanced budget, as shown in Appendix B; and

· The indicative charges to individual boroughs set out in Appendix C.

61. The Committee is also asked to note the current position on reserves, as set out in paragraphs 54-58 and Table 9 of this report.
	


Financial Implications for London Councils

None, other than those detailed in the report

Legal Implications for London Councils

None

Equalities Implications for London Councils

None

Appendices

Appendix A – Proposed revenue expenditure budget 2015/16;

Appendix B – Proposed revenue income budget 2015/16;

Appendix C.1 – Indicative charges to boroughs 2015/16;

Appendix C.2 – Indicative charges to boroughs 2014/15; and

Appendix D – Parking Enforcement statistics 2013/14
Background Papers

TEC Budget Working Papers 2014/15 and 2015/16;

TEC Final Accounts Working Papers 2013/14; 

TEC Revenue Budget Forecast Working Papers 2014/15; and

London Councils Consolidated Budget Working Papers 2014/15 and 2015/16.
� The system that allows boroughs to register any unpaid parking tickets with the Traffic Enforcement Centre and apply for bailiff’s warrants.
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